
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
          INTRO                                                            
                                                                           
                              BROOKS                                       
                    Glad to see you made it to the                         
                    Schrader Center here at Oglebay. My                    
                    name is AB Brooks. I was a                             
                    naturalist here for many years and                     
                    I know this place like the back of                     
                    my hand. I’m here to guide you                         
                    through these woods and keep track                     
                    of what you’re doing. We’ll stay in                    
                    touch with one of these.                               
                                                                           
          As BROOKS says that last part, a TABLET spins on the screen      
          next to him.                                                     
                                                                           
                              BROOKS                                       
                    You’ll get to observe, experiment                      
                    and, most important of all, have                       
                    fun. Once you’ve completed the                         
                    quest, I’ll make sure you each get                     
                    a "junior naturalist" badge as                         
                    testament of what you’ve learned                       
                    and accomplished today.                                
                    The first thing you’ll need to do                      
                    is use the spirit stone to find out                    
                    what your animal guide is.                             
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           
                                                                           



STONE

Stone intro:

NARRATOR
Touch the spirit stone to reveal
the nature of your true self.

Animals:

NARRATOR
Your inner strength channels the
spirit of the stag.

NARRATOR
The wisdom in your heart channels
the spirit of the owl.

NARRATOR
Your clever cunning channels the
spirit of the fox.

NARRATOR
Your persistent nature channels the
spirit of the turtle.

NARRATOR
The glee in your heart channels the
spirit of the frog.

NARRATOR
Your sense of adventure channels
the spirit of the hawk.

Pass the tablet:

NARRATOR
For this activity, pass the tablet
to the stag.

NARRATOR
The owl should hold the tablet for
this activity.

NARRATOR
It’s now the fox’s turn to hold the
tablet.

NARRATOR
The tablet should be held by turtle
for this activity.



2.

NARRATOR
Pass the tablet to the frog for
this activity.

NARRATOR
The tablet should be passed to the
hawk for this activity.

Reminders:

NARRATOR
Keep in mind that everyone should
get a chance to play, not just the
person holding the tablet.

NARRATOR
If the person holding the tablet
has trouble both holding and using
it at the same time, go ahead and
help each other.

NARRATOR
Nature is beautiful, but it’s
fragile too. Please be careful with
it.

NARRATOR
If you need any explanation about
anything you see in the park, just
ask someone at the Schrader center
when you return.

NARRATOR
Remember that for most activities,
you can always have the
instructions repeated to you, try
again, or have AB Brooks give you
more information.



ACTIVITY 1

BROOKS
This is the Butterfly Garden. And
if you look around, you’ll be able
to find many other kinds of insects
as well, like bees or dragonflies.
An insect’s eyes don’t work like
ours. Theirs are called "compound
eyes." Here, you’ll have a chance
to see the garden the way a
compound eye sees it.

Additional info:

BROOKS
Which insects are here at any
depends depends on many things,
like the weather, the time of year
and just simple luck.

Additional info:

BROOKS
It’s not just insects that have
compound eyes. Spiders, centipedes,
or even lobsters do too. All of
these animals, including insects,
are part of the "arthropods" family
of animals.

Additional info:

BROOKS
Insects that carry pollen from one
flower to another are called
"pollinators." Without them, most
flowers, fruits and vegetables
wouldn’t be able to grow on their
own in nature.



ACTIVITY 1

NARRATOR
Hold the tablet in front of you to
see the world from the point of
view of a compound eye. Don’t
forget to share.



ACTIVITY 2

BROOKS
These are sugar maple trees. The
big tree right in front of you was
planted at a time when this place
was a cow pasture. There were no
other trees around it. When a tree
grows alone, its branches grow
outward so that they can get as
much sunlight as possible. But if
there are other trees around,
branches will reach up for sunlight
above the other trees. In this
activity, we’ll try to see in which
conditions branches grew on trees.

Additional info:

BROOKS
You can try measure the branches on
any tree you like as well, not just
the sugar maple tree.

BROOKS
Maple trees are where maple syrup
comes from. The sugar maples at
Oglebay are actually used to make
maple syrup. To make maple syrup,
their sap is tapped and boiled
until it’s thick and sweet.

Additional info:

BROOKS
Look at the shape of leaves on the
maple trees. Do they remind you of
anything? There is a maple leaf on
the flag of Canada.

Additional info

BROOKS
Each sugar maple tree only produces
one pint of sap per day. And it
takes forty gallons of sap to make
one gallon of maple syrup. Think
about that the next time you’re
eating maple syrup.



ACTIVITY 2

NARRATOR
For this activity, choose a tree to
observe. Then choose which branch
you’re going to measure on that
tree.

Hold the tablet so that you can see
both the end of branch and the
roots of the tree. Try to keep to
tablet as still as you can. The
less you move the tablet, the
better this will work. Don’t
hesitate to ask your companions for
help holding the tablet.

Find the place at the bottom of the
tree, by the roots, where the tree
touches the ground. Touch that
place on the screen.

Now, find the place where the
branch connects to the trunk of the
tree. Remember to keep the tablet
still.

Finally, touch the end of the
branch.

Drawing the lines based on your
input.

Calculating the angle of the
branch.

Here is the angle of the branch.
Based on this, you should be able
to tell if the branch grew alone or
among other trees.

You can now measure the angle of
another branch. Don’t forget to
share and let other people try.



ACTIVITY 3

BROOKS
Two streams of water meet here. But
which one flows the fastest? You
can’t really see the speed of water
very well. So, instead, try racing
some leaves to the meeting point.

More info:

BROOKS
This is an odd sort of race,
because there’s nothing you can do
without cheating to influence it.
It’s not like running: practice
won’t make you go faster here.

BROOKS
The water does not run at the same
speed all the time. When it’s very
warm and sunny, there’s less water
and it will run more slowly. When
it’s been raining long enough,
there’s a lot of water and it goes
faster.

BROOKS
There’s only so much water on our
planet. It’s been here for millions
of years and it will stay for
millions more.

BROOKS
Where do you think this water comes
from? If you were to pick a single
drop and trace back its steps, it
would have evaporated from the sea,
traveled as part of a cloud and
rained onto the Allegheny Mountains
to become part of the stream and
get here.

BROOKS
Where do you think this water goes?
If you were to follow a single
drop, it would flow down to the
Ohio River, then to the Mississippi
Riven and maybe all the way down
the Gulf of Mexico.



ACTIVITY 3

NARRATOR
Let your chaperone or parent hold
the tablet while you’re racing
leaves.
Use the stopwatch on the screen if
you want to time your leaf race.



ACTIVITY 4

BROOKS
Now, we are going to play with
rocks. Not all rocks are the same.
Among the rocks you can find here,
there are shale and sandstone.

A picture of each appear side to side on the screen.

BROOKS
My question for you is: which is
which? I’ll give you a hint:
sandstone is much harder than
shale. Now, I’ll give you a
research method: if two stones have
a different hardness, only the
harder one will scratch the softer
one. So, which of the two stones
scratches the other?

More info:

BROOKS
There is an actual scientific scale
that’s based on which rock
scratches which. It’s called the
Mohs scale. That’s M-O-H-S. The
idea of checking which rock is the
hardest that way dates as far back
as 300 BCE.

BROOKS
You can try doing this anywhere.
Try to see which rocks are harder
or softer where you live. Find out
what else you can learn from rocks
by observing them.

BROOKS
Even though sandstone is much
harder than shale, shale is much
more resistant to both fire and
water. That goes to show that
knowing one aspect of one thing is
often not enough to form a full
conclusion.



ACTIVITY 4

NARRATOR
Touch the rock that makes a mark
when it scratches he other.



ACTIVITY 5

BROOKS
Nature changes all the time.
From day to day, there are small
changes, like leaves falling or
plants being eaten. From season to
season, plants grow and die and
from year to year, you can actually
see the rocks being slowly broken
down by water. That’s called
"erosion." Of course, no one will
watch a rock for years at a time.
That’s where you come in.
If enough people take a picture of
the waterfall in just the right
way, we’ll be able to see the
passing of time as if we were
watching it for months or years on
end.

End of activity:

BROOKS
Thank you for all the ways you’ve
helped me today. I am confident
that each one of you is now a true
junior naturalist.



ACTIVITY 5

NARRATOR
Hold the tablet so that the view of
the waterfall is aligned with the
onscreen overlay.



ACTIVITY 4 RETURN

BROOKS
Now that you’re a junior
naturalist, I’m sure you’ll be able
to help me with a bit of research.
When you’re done, go back to the
Schrader Center to get your junior
naturalist badge.



ACTIVITY 4 RETURN

NARRATOR
Here is a picture of shale. And
here is a picture of sandstone.

Of the two, touch the one that has
a gritty texture.

Touch the rock that easily breaks
into slabs.

Finally, touch the rock that makes
a mark when it scratches the other.



END

BROOKS
There you are! I’m glad you came to
say goodbye on your way out.
Thank you for coming today to the
Schrader Center.
The junior naturalist badge you
earned today is more than just a
prize. It means I trust you to go
on learning and caring about
nature. Because no matter how far
we end up in culture, science or
technology, no matter what
extraordinary machines or stories
we invent, nature, rocks, plants
and animals are always at the start
of it all. And, as junior
naturalists, I know you will never
forget that.


